
HB 2549 Testimony 

 

Authorizes Oregon State Lottery Commission to issue registrations to fantasy contest operators to organize or 

offer fantasy contests. 

Chair Paul Holvey and members of the House Committee on Business and Labor, 

The Oregon Lottery has expanded well beyond its initial mandate to sell pure lottery tickets, 

branching off into video lottery terminals, scratch-offs, and raffles.  Continued expansion into 

fantasy sports is not warranted or desirable, as we don’t want Oregon to be a gambling mecca.  

Asking the Lottery to regulate fantasy sports is like asking the cigarette companies to regulate 

themselves.  It’s a conflict of interest.  Oregonians don’t want this – only 12% believe the 

Lottery should expand to the internet.  Asking a vendor to design a non-gambling form of 

fantasy sports is also unrealistic, as a private corporation’s first duty is to produce a profit for the 

shareholder, not to produce a socially responsible product.  

The state does not sell alcohol, cigarettes, weed.  It is unseemly for the state to profit from 

products that potentially cause citizens harm.  Unlike a business, the state’s purpose is not to 

make a profit.  The state’s primary purpose is to insure the well-being of its citizens.  It seems 

the motivation for the Lottery’s involvement in fantasy sports is to profit from the fortunes or 

misfortunes of overenthusiastic sports fans.  This is not seemly, any more than the state pushing 

cigarettes would be seemly. 

The economic and social costs of gambling to the state and its citizens have been shown to be 

least as great as any possible economic benefit.  Inasmuch as fantasy sports is a gambling 

activity for a large number of participants, it only adds to the problem.   

Problem Gambling cuts across all socioeconomic and age groups, and can cause any susceptible 

person to destroy their finances, marriage, possibly run afoul of the law, or even drive them to 

suicide in despair of ever conquering a gambling addiction.  However, using the Lottery to 

promote fantasy sports targets a new group not drawn to traditional Lottery games, that of young 

men.  Sports fantasy will create more gambling addicts and more pain.  And it’s a form of 

gambling that is particularly attractive to teenage young men. 

Video Lottery Terminals are the most addictive form of gambling in Oregon.  However, the 

advent of electronic and internet gambling may be even worse, due to its ubiquitous nature.   

Please do not allow this measure to give fantasy sports a foothold in Oregon. 

 

David Elsbernd, Board Member 

Voices of Problem Gambling Recovery 
  



 


